Minutes

General Faculty Meeting – November 8, 2005

On Tuesday, November 8; the university faculty met in Wallace Hall, Room 122 for a special general faculty meeting. A petition called the meeting for the purpose of addressing the issue of additional salary increases to be implemented the academic year 2005-2006. Dr. Jerry Levine, president of the faculty senate presided.

The faculty adopted four resolutions addressing the implementation of a salary increase.

Dr. Chuck Smith moved, “Resolved: In General Meeting on Tuesday, November 8, 2005, the West Virginia State University faculty recognizes the concern about faculty salaries that Dr. Carter expressed in his meeting with members of the American Federation of Teachers Organizing Committee on Monday, October 3. We appreciate his commitment to find ways to implement a salary increase in January 2006. To make this increase a reality, we welcome the opportunity to work with Dr. Carter and the university administration in implementing the increase.” 

Dr. Joan Randall seconded the motion. Dr. Smith explained that the intent of the motion was to express that the faculty appreciates Dr. Carter’s goal of providing an additional faculty pay increase during this academic year and that it is willing and eager to work with the with the administration to identify funds to make this possible. Dr. Levine called for discussion. There was none. The vote was called and the resolution was adopted unanimously.

Dr. Sonya Armstrong moved, “Resolved: In General Meeting on Tuesday, November 8, 2005, the West Virginia State University faculty calls for Dr. Carter to establish an open, public process to plan for and identify funds to implement an increase in faculty compensation to take effect in January 2006. This meeting will elect three members of the faculty to represent it in this process.” 

Dr. John Richards seconded the motion. Dr. Levine opened the floor for discussion. Nearly 20 members of the faculty asked questions or expressed an opinion about this motion. Dr. Levine pointed out that the faculty senate had recently appointed a committee to study salary issues. Several members raised questions to clarify that the purpose of this resolution was to request Dr. Carter to begin a process that would result in an additional salary increase in January 2006. A faculty member suggested that the administration would raise the argument that a pay increase was not possible because there was no money available for further increases. It was pointed out that this resolution was a response to Dr. Carter’s assurance that he was concerned about increasing salaries and that his goal was to take action to implement an increase in January. Several members remarked that the purpose of this resolution was the faculty’s attempt to overcome the continuing lack of meaningful transparency in the university’s budget process and ensure representative faculty participation in the process of securing the January salary increase that Dr. Carter proposed. Some members insisted that such an increase should be more substantial than that received in November 2005. The discussion was ended by the question being called on the motion. The motion carried by a unanimous vote.

Dr. Levine asked if there was any further business. Dr. Smith moved, “Resolved: In General Meeting on Tuesday, November 8, 2005, the West Virginia State University faculty proposes that this pay increase be implemented as a cost of living adjustment rather than as a pay raise. Such an adjustment meets the demands brought about by an increasing cost of living. It should be distributed, therefore, as an across-the-board set amount or as a percent of salary.” Professor Mike Lewis seconded the motion.

Dr. Levine opened the floor for comments. Dr. Jack Magan suggested that the phrase in the motion “rather than as a pay raise,” was unclear in regard to it intent. He recommended replacing it with the phrase “as part of the base pay.” Dr. Smith said he would accept change as a friendly amendment. The amended motion was revised to state “Resolved: In General Meeting on Tuesday, November 8, 2005, the West Virginia State University faculty proposes that this pay increase be implemented as a cost of living adjustment as part of the base pay. Such an adjustment meets the demands brought about by an increasing cost of living. It should be distributed, therefore, as an across-the-board set amount or as a percent of salary.”
Dr. Levine asked if there were any further comments. Other members again expressed concern that the administration should be identify and allocate money for a meaningful cost of living increase. The question was called and the motion passed by a unanimous vote.


Dr. Levine then opened the floor for the nomination of three faculty members to work with the administration to plan for a January salary increase as provided in the second resolution the faculty adopted. Professors Arline Thorn, Mike Lewis, and Chuck Smith were nominated; this slate was elected by acclamation.   

Dr. Barbara Ladner suggested that the faculty should devise a follow-up plan in the event that, within a reasonable time, the administration takes no action in response to our resolutions. In the discussion that followed several follow-up responses were suggested such as a vote of no confidence in Dr. Carter, a vote of no confidence in the university’s administration, and a work action. Some members argued that making such plans was premature and that we should make such plans only if and when Dr. Carter takes no action. Dr. Levine asked Dr. Ladner to put her suggestion in the form of a motion. After further discussion refining the intention of the faculty, Dr. Ladner moved, “This body empowers the faculty senate executive committee to schedule a general faculty meeting in December 2005 (if appropriate) and a meeting in January 2006 if this resolved process does not yield results.” Dr. Richards seconded the motion. The vote was called and the motion carried unanimously. 

The meeting was adjourned at 1:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Chuck Smith, acting secretary(
( Please forgive these somewhat sketchy minutes. After the meeting Dr. Levine asked me to report the minutes. – Chuck Smith
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